S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th January 2017 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs M Albinson, Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
APOLOGIES: Mr D Steward-Brown, Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney and County Cllr Mr Jason Law
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th December 2016, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Narborough, with three abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: No Report 
Borough Councilor Daubney: No Report 
County Councilor Law: No Report
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets – Mrs Cornwell provided a brief update of progress since the last meeting held in December 2016.
Emergency Exits: Mrs Cornwell explained that following discussions with Building Regulations, it had been confirmed that as the works are to improve the existing Fire Escape routes an application is not required.

She said that she had drawn up a suitable specification which is to be given to local builders so that similar quotes can be obtained for the work.

Members were happy that Mr Narborough, Mr Price and Mr Jordan can look at the quotes when they are received and authorise the work. 
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Update of Distribution Board and Emergency Lighting:  Mrs Cornwell stated that the work to update the distribution board and the emergency lighting is scheduled to take place on Monday 13th February 2017 (Half Term holidays).

Air-conditioning - Update: Mrs Cornwell informed members that following discussions with Mrs Jen Rudd, it has been confirmed that the work to install the Air-conditioning is also scheduled to take place during February 2017 half term.

Village Hall Cleaning: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Bright’s Cleaning Services had been in to the Village Hall over the Christmas period and had carried out a thorough deep clean.

She added that they will now visit on three occasions per week for two hours per visit. 
The Green and Open Spaces - Pleasant Holme – New access to Driveway:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that a letter had been sent to Mr Neil Staples and Ms Lisa Brindle, the owners of Pleasant Holme, 3 The Green to confirm that the Parish Council does not allow Mr Staples and Ms Brindle to use the area of the Green as an additional new access to their property.
Dyke Clearance:  Mrs Cornwell stated that the dyke and gulley clearance work at the Green had been carried out by BMAC Garden Services.
Mr Smallwood commented that there was a small amount of litter and some spoil left behind.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would ask Carol to take a look and clear this away.

Cemetery – New Footpath: Mrs Cornwell informed members that D & E Builders Ltd intends to carry out the work on the new Footpath at the end of January 2017.
Trenches around Ashes Plots:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the problem which has arisen where family members have been digging trenches around Ashes Plots.

She stated that following the Parish Council meeting held in December 2016 an additional rule, stating that no trenches around Ashes Plots are allowed has been added to the Rules Governing the Management of the Cemetery.
It was said that letters will be issued to the relatives in due course. 
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Bracken Road Update: Mr Smallwood asked if there had been any update from the Highways Department regarding the condition of the footpaths at Bracken Road.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the matter was reported to Norfolk County Council Highways at the beginning of November 2016.

She said that she would contact the Highways Department to obtain an update regarding the situation. 
(Clerk’s Note: Patching has occurred and the new surface does not meet intervention levels) The Parish Council will monitor.
Mr Narborough thanked Mrs Cornwell for following the items up and for providing the update.

Finance – Referendum Principles: Mr Jordan confirmed that following communication from NALC, Council Tax referendum principles have not been extended to parish and town councils in 2017/2018.

Audit Update: Mr Jordan informed members that SAAA Ltd has successfully concluded the procurement process and has once again appointed Mazars for a five year period commencing 1st April 2017.

Mr Jordan confirmed that the cost for the audit will remain at approximately £500, unless the Parish Council is called in for a full Audit.

It was said that an additional £250 had been set aside in the budget, should this be the case.
Finance Committee Meeting: Mr Jordan confirmed that a Finance Committee Meeting had been held on 4th January 2017, when all members of the Parish Council had been invited to attend to look at the three quarter year accounts and to agree the budgets for 2017/2018.

Mr Jordan confirmed that the nett total at the end of the third quarter was £52,281.55 against a Budget of £95,200. He said that savings have been made on wages.

Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the three quarter year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Mr Jordan went on to explain that there has been an increase in Band “D” Properties within the Parish of 2.1%, he stated that subsequently the Grant received from the Borough Council has been reduced by £580, from £1,500 to £920. 

-111-

Comment was made that the Grant received from the Borough Council is likely to diminish entirely over the next two years.

Proposed Precept for 2017/2018: Mr Jordan referred to the minutes and stated that the budgets had been discussed fully, he confirmed that members were happy with the proposed total precept figure of £94,980 (A reduction of £220 on this current year). 

Mr Jordan proposed that the budget figure of £94,980 for 2017/2018 should be accepted, this was seconded by Mr Price, with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mr Jordan proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the Finance Committee meeting held on 4th January 2017, this was seconded by Mr Price, with all members in favour.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning – Mr Price stated that there had been no meetings held since the last Parish Council meeting held in December 2016, however confirmed that two Planning Applications had been approved by the Planning Committee via e-mail:
16/02083/F 

Smiths Cottages, 53 Grimston Road, South Wootton

Two Storey Side and Rear Extension  
Decision: Support the Application

Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
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16/02125/F 

Kimberley, 2 Bourne Close, South Wootton

Demolition of Conservatory Extension and Construction of New Flat Roof Rear Extension 
Decision: Support the Application

Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.

Mr Cornwell confirmed that The Borough Council has GRANTED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
16/01847/F

7 Clare Road, South Wootton

Car Port Extension

16/00914/F

Hilltops, 85 Nursery Lane, South Wootton

Construction of new dwelling (Plot 2)

16/01863/F

12 Rushmead Close, South Wootton

Extension and New Garage

16/01882/F

9 Maple Drive, South Wootton

Extension to Dwelling

The Borough Council has REFUSED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
16/01864/F

7 Blickling Close, South Wootton

Extension to Dwelling

16/02088/PAGPD

26 Ennerdale Drive, South Wootton

Single Storey Rear Extension

Mrs Cornwell informed members that work on two trees covered by Tree Preservation Orders have also been granted:
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2/00424/TPO
Albion, 2 Church Lane, South Wootton

T1 & T2 Lime Trees - Pollard and Remove Dead Wood

2/00068/TPO

Burnden, Hall Lane, South Wootton

T1 Oak Tree – Reduce by 2m - 3m in Lower Crown

H1 Hornbeam Hedge - Remove and Replace to give better vision

Mrs Cornwell informed members that notification had been received of a New Property Address – 19A, Hidden Gem, Nursery Lane, South Wootton.

Cilica Sand Review: Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Parish Council had received Notification of Submission and confirmed the availability of documents for inspection from 4th January 2017.

Mr Price stated that this was for information only and stated that the Cilica Sand Review does not affect South Wootton.
Knights Hill Development:  Mr Price informed members that an outline Planning Application would soon be submitted for the Knight’s Hill site.

He said that an email had been received from Louise Harrison at Athene Communications providing an update on the proposals for Knight’s Hill; she also provided information of the main site access plan, showing the various vehicular and pedestrian links to and from the site, including the new Grimston Road footpath link.
Mr Price stated that the plan shows development for up to 635 properties, a slight reduction on what had been suggested in the past. 
Mr Price said that as a result of feedback received from the consultation process, a number of changes had been made to the final plans:
· The main access to the site along with the new roundabout has been moved further to the west along Grimston Road. This addresses concerns raised by Historic England about the potential visual impact of lighting and means that the roundabout will no longer need to be illuminated.

· The proposed development at the north-eastern part of the site has been set further back from Grimston Road and the Knight’s Hill hotel. This is in response to concerns about the potential impact on the setting of the adjacent listed building and the visual impacts from the north.
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· The proposed development along the western edge of the site has been set further back from the rear gardens of properties on Ullswater Avenue. This is in response to concerns raised by residents about proximity of the new homes to their gardens.

· A 50 metre buffer has been maintained around the ancient woodland in the southern part of the site.

· Additional tree planting is proposed along streets in the southern part of the site to further break up views of the development.

· A new three metre wide pedestrian access has been added, connecting the existing footway on Grimston Road with the sites cycle way/footpath.
· The Local Highway Authority has advised that a bus service should be provided through the development. The preferred route is likely to be via Ullswater Avenue although the final routing of the bus service, and the type of bus to be used, will be agreed through the Section 106 agreement.

· Community space and changing rooms will be provided adjacent to the playing facilities. These have been moved from the community hub which is located further to the north.

Members discussed the changes and it was said that residents had been strongly against a Bus Route through Ullswater Avenue. It was suggested that if one of the accesses to the Clayland site could be a vehicular access, this may alleviate the need to use Ullswater Avenue.

Comment was made that the Bus Route through that area had been stopped in the past due to the buses being so big and residents complaining that when the buses stop, passengers could look straight into the first floor windows.

Rev Tate felt that the Parish Council could contact the Bus Company to let them know the views of our residents. Comment was made that this is something Mr Goddard could perhaps take up.
Rev Tate also asked what type of facilities could be provided in the Community Hub, it was said that part of the area had been earmarked for a Football Pitch.

Comment was made that a Community Hall open every day would provide a better use of space for the whole community.

Mrs Albinson enquired about the possibility of a Health Centre.

Mr Price stated that at a meeting he had attended with local Doctors Practice Managers and NHS England, it had been confirmed that there would have to be an additional 10,000 patients to warrant a new Health Centre.
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The advice given was that the existing Doctors practices in Kings Lynn and North Wootton would need to expand to accommodate the new housing developments.

Mr Price stated that the relocation of St James Medical Practice to near Kilham’s Way would suit South Wootton best.
Rev Tate added that bigger and better Health Centre’s are the best way forward to take pressure of the hospitals.

Mr Reynolds spoke regarding a possible Community Centre and asked who will manage it bearing in mind that it may sit in Gaywood.

Mr Price stated that clarification would be needed.

Rev Tate asked at what stage the Parish Council will have an opportunity to help plan the estate, it was said that the Deas Road estate was not planned at all well.

Mr Price confirmed that he and Mrs Cornwell are in touch with Athene Communications regarding both the Knights Hill and the Hall Lane sites.

He stated that Athene Communications are happy to come and talk to the Parish Council further.

Mr Price referred to previous correspondence received from Mr David Goddard requesting that the Parish Council holds a further Public Meeting to enable residents to make their comments known.

He said that he felt it was a little late in the process for a Public Meeting to be any help, it was said that residents had been urged many times to make their feelings about the developments known by writing individual letters to the Borough Council.

Mr Price added that he had compiled a list of notes which may assist residents to compile their letters.
Rev Tate commented that a Public Meeting may help to determine what residents would like to see at the development site.

Concerns were raised that if a Public Meeting was arranged, the people who will attend will be those who think that South Wootton Parish Council can stop the development, and we are unable to do so.
Mr Price asked members if they were in favour of a further Public Meeting; with one member in favour, one abstention, all other members were not in favour of holding a further Public Meeting.
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Mr Price confirmed that he would write to Mr Goddard regarding the decision.

Comment was made that the next Parish Newsletter is due and Mrs Cornwell asked Rev Tate to produce an A4 sheet which can be attached to the Newsletter requesting residents thoughts on what type of facilities they would like to see at the Knight’s Hill site. 

Mrs Banks enquired what the purpose of the information is for.

Mr Price confirmed that any information obtained would be forwarded to the developers.
After discussion, it was confirmed that as the Parish Council no longer hand delivers it’s Newsletter, copies will be available at various locations within the Parish.

Policy – Mr Smallwood confirmed that the next Policy Committee meeting is due to be held in February 2017.
He confirmed that after seeking advice from NALC, an updated contract for the new Handyperson has been drawn up and is ready to be signed.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – No Report
Junior School: - Mr Smallwood informed members that following the recent Ofsted inspection, the report had now been received.

He stated that the Junior School had received a good for every aspect and confirmed that the Ofsted Report can be viewed on the Junior Schools Website.

Mr Bland enquired whether there had been any movement on the Academy Status.

Mr Smallwood confirmed that things are going ahead.

Mr Price informed members that he and Mrs Cornwell had met with the Head teacher, Mr Jonathan Rice regarding the Hall Lane development and he has agreed to contact the County Council to obtain information regarding a possible expansion and a possible rear entrance to the school.
Mr Price said that Mr Rice will keep the Parish Council informed.

-117-
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that the next Wootton Park Meeting is due to be held on Tuesday 24th January 2017.
She said that lots of pruning had taken place and reported that the Community Service people had done a good job of trimming back the grass from the footpaths.

Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the South Wootton Strip and reported that following recent permission granted to a resident of Little Walsingham Close to cut down a Silver Birch Tree growing close to their boundary, it has been noticed that the branches have been left in a heap.

She confirmed that part of the agreed permission was that the resident would dispose of the branches.

Mrs Gotts stated that this matter will be followed up.

Finally, it was said that the “200 Club” is now up and running.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts wished to thank members of the Finance Committee for increasing the Grant to South Wootton in Bloom from £400 to £500; she said that it was nice to read in the minutes that members felt that the SWiB team carry out a lot of valuable work in the Parish.

Mrs Gotts confirmed that no meeting had been held.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list. 
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list, plus:-

207
Deborah Sedgwick
   Paint & Materials – Village Sign

         200.00
Bank balances as at 30.12.2016
Community Account
      

     
     20,034.59
Step saver a/c
                 
      
              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                         175,000.00
Total                                                                                         £ 195,034.59
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.05pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th February 2017, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
14th February 2017                                                                                Chairman
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